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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at Company #1 Firehouse on Tuesday, January 30, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Mary Harrop, 
Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Lisa Levin, and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat) and 
Linda Preysner (sat).  Absent were Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, and Peter Mahoney.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve the minutes of the January 9, 2018, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received approval from Mesdames Primeau, Harrop, Keith, and Messrs. Gentile and Ladouceur.  
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4850 - 
Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations for earth removal, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone and 38 Guernsey Lane, Parcel 2500038, in an RU2A Zone   
App. #4851 -   Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for 30’ x 30’ addition to existing building, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone   
The public hearing for App. #4850 was continued to the February 20 meeting, at the applicant’s request.

App. #4853 -   Pamela W. Ferrigno, Estate of Steve Cavallari, and Nancy, Mark, & Robert, etal, Cavallari, owners; Sunlight Construction, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 10 single family units 23, 16, and 24 Bailey Road Parcels 1240023, 1240016, and 1240024 located in the CR Zone  

The public hearing for App. #4853 was continued to the February 20 meeting, at the applicant’s request. 

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

NEW APPLICATION

App. #4854 -
Nod Brook Owner, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit 16,000 SF building addition for PetSmart, 315 West Main Street, Parcel 4540315 in a CR Zone  

Present were Kelli Burke VP Development Services and Ethan Solomon, Land Use Planner, The Wilder Companies (Boston), owners; Paul Vitaliano, PE, Project Manager, and Kaitlyn Taylor, PE, VHB; and Attorney Dan Kleinman, Hinckley Allen.   

Ms. Burke explained that the proposal is for a 16,000 SF PetSmart building with a 2,400 SF retail outbuilding.  She noted that The Wilder Companies has been in business for 40 years with approximately 60 employees.  The Wilder Companies specialize in shopping centers with the core focus being supermarket anchored shopping center such as the Shops at Nod Brook (Nod Brook Mall – Fresh Market).  Ms. Burke indicated that she is familiar with every property in the portfolio noting that The Wilder Companies take pride in their assets.  The east end of the property has been vacant for five (5) years (former tenant Colony Grill).  She noted that the existing space was very difficult to lease to high quality tenants due to its current configuration, thus the subject proposal.  PetSmart is a perfect use for the space to balance the entire plaza.  She explained that interest was expressed from other retailers for about 2,400 SF (proposed outbuilding).  The existing tenant space on the east end of the building would be demolished and the proposed 16,000 SF PetSmart constructed in its place, along with a 2,400 SF outbuilding, located on the same side of the building.  Ms. Burke communicated her appreciation to Mr. Peck for his accommodating and prompt responses to phones calls and emails, providing assistance and recommendations both before and after the purchase of the site.  She concluded by noting that it was very refreshing to experience.  
Paul Vitaliano presented site plan maps (via slide show) noting restrictions due to wetland areas surrounding the site.   The focus of the proposal is the existing 7K SF vacant tenant space on the east end of the site; the proposal is to demolish the 7K SF area and construct a 16K SF space for PetSmart.  The front entrance for PetSmart is located in the center, the loading dock in the back (the entrance to the loading dock is in the front of the building), and a dumpster enclosure in the back; there are also entrances and staircases in the back.  The existing parking on the side and front remain as is.  The proposed 2,400 SF outbuilding fits within the existing parking bays.  The hatched areas on the drawings are proposed as new pavement, as there would be minor grading.  He explained that the limits of the parking area are not being expanded.  He noted that the applications seek a reduction in the parking requirement, adding that a 12% parking reduction was granted in 2011 when Fresh Market was built (the Commission can grant up to a 25% reduction).  The required parking ratio is 6/1,000 SF, which equates to 681 spaces; the plan proposes 511 spaces (4.5 per 1,000 SF).  He referenced the 2016 POCD noting that it recognizes that some changes are likely needed to the parking regulations.  A TIR plan demonstrating full build out of parking is included in the plan set.   The traffic impact from this proposal would be negligible; a traffic generation memo has been provided.   The existing drainage patterns on site would remain.  A couple of landscaped islands (3K SF) were lost but 9K SF of parking lot would be replaced with building roof, which would be cleaner than a parking lot resulting in better water quality discharging into wetlands.   No changes are proposed to wetland discharge points.  The report submitted by the Town Engineer substantiates this information.  He noted that the landscaping in front of the site was overgrown and cleaned up in 2016; some supplemental tree planting is proposed as part of this project.
Joseph Gentile commented that he doesn’t agree with the current landscaping, as it is mostly immature shrubs such that the vacant side of the building is clearly visible from Route 44.  He added that he would like to see the area re landscaped.  
Mr. Vitaliano explained that the applicant will be happy to work with Town Staff on an acceptable landscaping plan for the site.   He noted that a 1998 plan called for a potential sidewalk in front of the site, at the Commission’s discretion.  The 2011 plans for Fresh Market contain a note for a “future sidewalk”.  He commented that it would appear that the Commission felt the sidewalk was not appropriate to construct in 2011 and asked that the same stance be taken with this application, as the advantages/benefits are very minimal.  There is a pedestrian pushbutton at the signalized intersection and sidewalk connectivity within the subject site, which would be maintained.  

Ms. Keith commented that the hope was that the sidewalk would someday connect all the way to the Walmart Plaza.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Vitaliano explained that the proposal is to stripe the walk ways adding that he is not sure there are any existing brick pavers on the site.   
Ms. Keith noted that vehicles tend to slow down better on pavers. 
Ms. Burke indicated that stamped asphalt is used on most of their properties, adding that it could be used here as well.
Mr. Vitaliano noted that no change is proposed to the current site lighting.  There would be lighting on the proposed PetSmart building.

Ms. Keith asked that employees park to the rear of the building and that lighting be provided for safety. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Vitaliano explained that the loading docks for Michaels, Marshals, and Fresh Market are located in the back of the building.  He noted that not all the loading docks are oriented in the same direction such that some delivery trucks travel clockwise around the building and some travel counterclockwise around the building.  The truck circulation for PetSmart (loading dock in front of building) would be the same as the trucks for Fresh Market.
Ms. Keith commented that she thinks the delivery trucks backing up into the loading dock area proposed for PetSmart will impede functioning traffic.
Lisa Levin commented that the delivery trucks backing into the loading dock will create congestion for patrons trying to park. 
Mr. Vitaliano explained that all customer parking is located on one side such that disturbance from the loading dock area would be minimal.  He stated that several alternative design layouts have been reviewed with PetSmart, noting that Mr. Peck made it clear that the loading dock would be an issue. There isn’t enough room for a loading dock to the rear of the building due to the wetlands and two-way traffic behind the building.  He noted that one design/layout for the loading dock was presented to PetSmart but PetSmart confirmed that it would create too many internal operational problems for the building and would not work.  
Ms. Burke explained that Fresh Market had to be satisfied (their delivery trucks could continue to operate around the building as they do now) before a deal could even be made with PetSmart.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Ms. Burke noted that she will need to get confirmation but noted that deliveries PetSmart are usually before 9am before most of the stores open.  

Ms. Keith commented that this isn’t the way Avon sets up their storefronts with a truck sitting in a nice area; she added that she doesn’t think there are any in Town like this.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Ms. Burke explained that the proposed loading dock design would expose the front of the truck but noted that the rest of the truck is hidden and tucked in (retaining wall and vegetation).  She explained that an angled orientation at the back corner would create a more exposed view of the truck and added that Fresh Market was concerned that this design would create too tight of an angle such that their trucks would not be able to get around the building.  PetSmart also indicated that this design creates an operational issue because they lose too much square footage of the building. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Vitaliano explained that there are wetlands right beyond the existing parking located to the rear of the building.  The area beyond the parking also slopes down quickly, preventing further development to the rear of the site.  Mr. Ladouceur noted his concerns with truck traffic traveling in both directions behind the building.  Mr. Vitaliano explained that delivery trucks for this plaza are already doing that today and added that it can be demonstrated that delivery trucks can maneuver around the existing parking spaces.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Vitaliano explained that the existing island will be redone to ensure that there is room for the trucks.
Ms. Preysner said that she doesn’t like the loading dock facing the front adding that even if deliveries are early in the morning there is a lot of traffic going by, people on their way to work.  She added that she can’t think of any locations in Town where there is a loading dock in the front.  If part of the building is being cut off to allow the truck to back in, it seems like there’s an alternative.  
Mr. Ladouceur asked if the door for the loading dock could match the front façade, to be more visually appealing.  He asked if the size of the building could be adjusted/moved so that the subject loading dock could be parallel to the loading dock for Michaels. 
Ms. Burke explained that if the tenant space for PetSmart is made longer there isn’t room for the trucks for Fresh Market to pass.  She further explained that the building prototype for PetSmart is deeper than it is wide such that PetSmart is accommodating a different footprint to work on this site.  She noted that other options were studied.   She pointed out that although the loading dock is facing the front it is tucked back far enough such that everything is behind the corner of the building, more so than it would be if there was a loading dock to the rear at an angle.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Ms. Burke explained that the loading dock is sloped down and depressed four (4) feet.  
Mr. Vitaliano displayed a plan showing the view line from Route 44 noting that the loading dock is visible for only a second or two driving by at 35 mph.
Ms. Keith noted her understanding adding that visuals from the parking lot are important too.  It is out of character with what exists currently on Route 44.  She noted her concerns with truck maneuvers to back up into the dock.
Mrs. Primeau commented that the aesthetics are not there due to the location of the loading dock.  She noted concerns with trucks backing up into the loading dock while people are walking into the proposed outbuilding, which could turn out to be a breakfast place; no one knows at this point.  She commented that many of the parking spaces are located on the other side of the loading dock.  Aesthetically this plan is not what we’re looking for.
Mr. Vitaliano confirmed that the proposed outbuilding would not be a restaurant.   
Ms. Burke explained that the site is constrained with a shallow parking field adding that there are only so many options.  She indicated that if PetSmart was agreeable (i.e., it worked for their merchandising concepts) the loading dock could possibly be shifted further down and back but explained that it would require two-way truck traffic circulation, similar to that of Marshals, such that exiting delivery trucks would have to leave the site in a westerly direction because there isn’t enough room to turn around.  
Mr. Ladouceur asked if the 17 parking spaces to the rear are in conflict with two-way traffic adding that he would trade out those spaces to make travel room for trucks and a loading dock to the rear of the building. He commented that he doesn’t see people parking in those 17 spots because if they do they will have to dodge delivery trucks while walking to the front of the building; the spaces seem wasted.  
Mr. Vitaliano indicated his agreement on the 17 parking spaces adding that they would take another look at that area.   He explained that the trucks for Michaels have to back up into their loading dock and a certain amount of distance is needed between loading docks.  He reiterated that it would be reviewed. 
Ms. Keith noted her understanding of site conditions adding that the Town is willing to work with the applicant. 
Ms. Burke addressed architecture adding that they received clear direction from Mr. Peck who recommended that ideas for materials and features be taken from other areas in Town (Avon Village Center and Fresh Market).  She noted that the architect could not be present but explained that the front of the building is proposed to be a four-inch brick masonry product with brick color (the drawing is mislabeled).  The proposed roof would be standing seam green, to match the existing metal roof on the rest of the existing building.  She added that this is not the prototype roof for PetSmart.  Geometric metal shapes are also proposed, to tie in with the rest of the plaza.  Hardy plank clapboard is also proposed.   
Ms. Keith commented that she would like to see the proposed white color muted into more of a cream color.  Ms. Burke noted her understanding.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like to see visuals/drawings showing delivery trucks parked at Michaels and visuals/drawing from Route 44 of a reconfigured loading dock at PetSmart.  Information relative to truck traffic moving through the site as it interfaces with pedestrians would also be helpful.  
Ms. Keith asked for detailed information about delivery trucks (how many trucks per week, time of day, and length of time needed to unload).  She noted that she doesn’t see any areas for dog waste on the plans and noted her preference that the islands not be used for safety reasons (pedestrians).  
Ms. Burke explained that there is a waste area shown on the plans but it is located on the island.  
Ms. Keith asked if a waste cleanup area could be worked into some landscaping on the east side. 
Ms. Burke noted that she would talk to PetSmart about this issue.  She confirmed that the subject location would not have a kennel/boarding.
Mr. Peck commented that all the major issues have been covered, adding that PetSmart is very interested in the parking waiver noting that he didn’t hear any issues about that tonight.  There are some modifications noted in his Staff Report, which has been discussed with the applicant.  He noted that the Staff recommends that the sidewalk be considered at this time, as many people walk along this site.  He indicated that should the property located to the east be redeveloped someday that there is a possibility that the properties could be connected, although there are many issues due to differences in elevation.  He explained that Staff is looking for the applicant to acknowledge this possibility and agree to discuss in the future. 
Neil Liebowitz, 58 Woodford Hills Drive, noted his support for a sidewalk along this site as he walks and rides a bicycle along Route 44.   It could help the merchants too.
Mr. Gentile motioned to table App. #4854 to the next meeting, scheduled for February 20.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Preysner, received unanimous approval.
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS

App. #4846 -   Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.D. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit an in increase in building coverage for existing building, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015, in a CPA Zone   
App. #4847 -
Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for retail use, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015 in a CPA Zone   
Present were Michael Marinis, PE, Barrett Bonacci & Van Weele, PC, and Scott Milnamow, SVP RE Development, Raymour & Flanigan.

Scott Milnamow explained that all recommendations from the Town’s architect have been incorporated except for building colors, which have been changed to spectrum brown with limestone brick and linen white on the top band of the building.     
In response to Ms. Keith’s question relative to Alsop Meadows, Mr. Peck explained that an agreement was reached to place an identification sign to enhance the site entrance. If Raymour & Flanigan is not open people could park (in the three (3) or four (4) spaces that were recommended by the Town) and walk down to Alsop Meadows.  
Mr. Peck reported that the subject application is the first received under the new sustainability regulation (Increased Building Coverage); the applicant selected from a menu to go above and beyond what is normally required for such items as extra insulation, exceeding building code requirements, extra storm water treatments, and extra landscaping.  He thanked the applicant for their contributions.
Mrs. Harrop suggested that Sycamore or London Plane trees would be better color matches for the building colors.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that while solar panels were discussed, they are not possible on the roof due to constraints of the existing construction of the building.  
Mr. Marinis explained that the existing roof cannot handle the weight of solar panels and there is no room on the site for ground mounted solar panels.  There is floodplain to the west and the Fire Marshal has asked for a fire/emergency access road (grass pavers) in that area; the emergency access would be maintained.  He further explained that the details of the emergency access road are being worked out with the Town.  He pointed out that the emergency access drive cannot be located to the south, as there is an existing bio swale and parking in that area.   
There was no further discussion for Apps. #4846-47.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approved Apps. #4846-47 subject to the following conditions:

General: The adopted Zoning regulation allows excess coverage to be applied for in light of specified sustainability where those items have exceeded code or regulatory requirements. This has resulted in pledges to exceed certain building code requirements and others as specified in the regulation and on the submitted application materials. 

With regard to Architecture:  Raymour & Flanigan has agreed with the Commission requirements as follows: 

1. Modify the color scheme as agreed to at the Commission’s 1/30/18 meeting. The suggested changes conform to a color palette used in other Raymour and Flanigan locations. Specifically the White Linen and Sand pebble Brown colors as shown on submitted material samples. 

2. In the westerly addition, step the foundation and the finish on the foundation to match the proposed 1/5/2018 Peer Review Architect’s drawing. This change will be very beneficial as the building turns the corner (West elevation).

3.  The major pilasters adjacent to the existing arched windows may remain as shown on the application drawing. 
4.  The Commission agreed with the Peer Review recommendation of shortening the new show windows to allow the wall material to wrap around the windows at the sill.
5.  The Commission also requires the elimination of the white band on the east side of the front elevation, as it does not align with similar conditions elsewhere.
6.  The Commission also requires that the construction align top of brick (darker brick) with top of light band, as shown in the proposed 1/5/2018 Peer review Architect’s drawing.

Site Plan Elements: The applicant has agreed to the items shown on the site plan and is required to meet with staff before the onset of any construction activity to finalize all improvements shown on the submitted and approved site plan.

Landscaping: All landscaping is to be installed as shown on the submitted landscaping plan by Dian Barnes date 10.25.17. In addition the Commission requires and applicant has agreed to install plantings on the abutting open space property owned by the Town of Avon. The Commission requires the applicant plant at least 6 trees on the open space parcel. These trees are to be 3-5’ caliper Sycamore, or London Plane trees as may be determined by Staff to be most appropriate for the site and location.  The specific planting and location are to be discussed and agreed to with Planning Staff prior to tree installation. These trees and all landscaping are to be installed or properly bonded prior to issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy for the building. 

Stormwater Management: All Stormwater management is to be dealt with and maintained as described on the submitted stormwater management report and as shown on the submitted site plans. Any discrepancy between the report and the site plan shall be determined by the Town Engineer. His judgment shall prevail. The applicant is to complete and file a long term management agreement pertaining to all aspects of the stormwater system which is acceptable to the Town Engineer.

Building Code Matters: All building code representations made as part of this application shall be installed and maintained as proposed and as approved by the Avon Building Official. The changes or exceedances to the code as presented to the Building Official on January 26, 2018, from FXB Engineering and Open Atelier Architects are found acceptable to the Building Official.  These representations are found necessary in order to comply with the coverage request as contained in the adopted Zoning Regulation applicable to this application. Without these code and regulation exceedances the application would not be able to be approved. These exceedances are to be installed in the building so as to meet with the approval of the Avon Building Official prior to issuance of a certificate of occupancy.  

Alsop Meadows: The Commission requires and the applicant has agreed to the creation and placement of the identification sign as shown to the applicant at the entrance to Alsop Meadows. The Commission has determined this agreement is necessary to satisfy the portion of the Regulation regarding the integration of abutting sites as it has been discussed with the applicant as a way to “integrate the proposed development into the surrounding land uses as required by the adopted regulation. 

Site Lighting and Site Improvements: The site lighting shall be installed as shown on the submitted lighting plan. Care shall be taken to insure the site lighting does not spill onto abutting properties but is controlled as shown on the submitted plan sheets ESP1.0, ESP1.1 and ESP2.0. 
In addition, all comments and requirements submitted by both the Fire Marshal and the Farmington Valley Health District shall be accommodated to their agreement, prior to issuance 
of a C/O. 
The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received approval from Messrs. Ladouceur and Gentile and Mesdames Primeau, Keith, Harrop, and Preysner.  Ms. Levin abstained.
App. #4848 -   Eyong and Shi Jung Kim, Edward Ferrigno, Whispering Woods Land Subdividers, LLC, and Gregory and Elizabeth Ferry, owners; Mannarino Builders, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 28-unit development, 73, 75, and 77 Sylvan Street and 17 Berta Lane, Parcels 4260073, 4260075, 4260077, and 1270017, located in R30 and R40 Zones     
Robert Mannarino, Mannarino Builders, was present.

Mr. Peck reported that the petition was determined to be valid by the Town Attorney, after review by Town Staff, Town Engineering/GIS, and the Town Attorney.  He explained that 24.8% of the property owners who signed the petition are located within 500 feet of the subject site of the application, meeting the requirements of the petition.   If the Commission decides to approve App. #4848, a vote of 5/2 (rather than a majority of 4/3) is needed for approval due to the petition.   He confirmed that the Town Attorney is happy to come to the next meeting to answer any questions the Commission may have.
Ms. Keith commented that a consensus is needed from the Commission regarding density, water issues at the cemetery, an extension of a cul-de-sac on a cul-de-sac, traffic, and sewers.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he has been adamant about his concerns relative to safety over the course of this application.  He noted his concerns with additional traffic and sightline distances at the intersection of Sylvan Street and Arch Road, adding that these concerns were expressed in multiple ways via multiple questions and multiple comments from the audience were received.   The applicant wanted to use breaking line distance but added that he likes to put his life in his own hands and not rely on someone else in this type of situation.  He noted the dangers of the intersection of Old Farms Road and Route 44 because cars travel through red lights all the time; a lot of distracted drivers.   Arch Road is a heavily traveled road but because most of the entering traffic comes from the southern end (residential area - most of the northern section is Avon Park South) it gives people a false sense of security.  He commented that the applicant did not address his concerns in a meaningful way to his satisfaction (i.e., raising or lowering the intersection to provide better sight lines).  He noted his concerns for safety on Sylvan Street for both traffic as well as the potential for parked vehicles along the length of the entrance to the proposed development (some existing houses on Sylvan Street have short driveways creating need to park in roadway, kids being driven to the bus stop, delivery trucks).  Sylvan Street is not a wide road and there is not an adequate sight line and the applicant did not address these safety concerns (i.e., offer to widen the road or install sidewalks for kids).   He also noted that the applicant did not address comments made relative to the bends and hills on Sylvan Street.  He also noted his concerns with drainage on the cemetery property.  The proposed water collection system is located along the property line with the cemetery, which seems like it would exacerbate the existing conditions.  The applicant did not address this or provide any alternatives (i.e., relocate the water collection system).  He referenced the discussions that took place when the AHOZ Regulation was being reviewed and noted that the subject location, as well as locations for other informal presentations for AHOZ, have not been consistent with what was talked about (i.e., 100-acre site with 100 houses but it would be nice if an opportunity could be provided for 130 houses and keep 20 acres as usable open space).  The subject parcel is small with a proposal to wedge houses on the end of a cul-de-sac (one proposal was for apartments on an existing site and the other proposal was for a couple of houses located off of Route 44).  He indicated his opinion that the AHOZ Regulation needs to be revisited, as his intention was to place denser housing on larger parcels while preserving more open space for the future.   He commented that his idea of having access to sewer and water meant that those items would be accessed from the same road where the development is proposed and not cut through the woods from a different neighborhood that wouldn’t be burdened from the extra traffic.  He concluded by noting that the aforementioned comments are reasons why he feels the application should not be approved.  
Mrs. Harrop noted her agreement with everything Mr. Ladouceur just said.  She added that she is concerned with the density and the traffic noting that there is already a fair amount of traffic on Sylvan Street in the morning and the subject proposal would add more.
Mr. Gentile also noted his agreement with Mr. Ladouceur’s comments but commented that a zone change must be in conformance with the POCD which clearly states that we are to encourage cluster style and multi dwelling developments and open space preservation.  In order to change to the AHOZ zone which would necessitate the density factor, the parcel should be much larger than the subject parcel.  He noted that this is why in the POCD that the areas designated to be looked at were larger parcels located on arterial roadways.  The subject parcel comes off of a local road.  You don’t know what kind of density you will get; four (4) bedroom houses mean children and families with more traffic, school buses, and safety concerns.  He noted that the subject area should rarely ever be considered for a zone change as it is too restrictive in nature.  He acknowledged that the applicant invested a lot of time and effort but the welfare of the local people has been heard from the petition submitted that says it’s not because it’s in my backyard, we just don’t want it and don’t see any benefits.  He commented that he doesn’t see how the Town can perceive a benefit from the proposed zone change either. 
Mrs. Primeau noted her agreement with the comments from her fellow Commissioners adding that the subject location is not a good choice for a zone change.  It seems as though it was forced creating a different type of neighborhood within another type of existing neighborhood.   The proposal was reduced to 24 houses (from original 28) with four (4) being affordable but it was noted by the residents that these four (4) houses would sell for more than what houses have sold for on Sylvan Street already so it seems like it’s going against the existing neighborhood.  She reiterated her agreement with all comments made by other Commissioners.  
Ms. Preysner also indicated her agreement with all aforementioned comments from Commissioners.  She commented that the basic goal of the AHOZ Regulation is to increase density but noted her agreement with Mrs. Primeau such that you’re putting something inside something else and you don’t get much for it,  open space is taken away, and you’re not getting that many of the affordable housing units.  The price is too high for the benefit realized.  There is a better place to put the proposed AHOZ development.  She also noted her agreement with concerns raised relative to water and safety. 
Ms. Keith commented that she has visited the site several times and parked and observed the area.  She noted that she visited the cemetery after it has rained heavily.  She referenced the AHOZ Regulation commenting that she thought it would result in more of a cluster area with some open space adding that the intent was not to have this type of situation occur.  She noted that she is not convinced with the sight lines on Sylvan Road adding that the Town is not going to change the way they plow and you cannot see over large piles of snow.  There is public water and sewer available but the intent is to clear cut the site which makes the water table higher because trees and shrubs absorb water keeping it from running onto the cemetery site.  This will add to the existing water problem.  She commented that we’ve seen water problems in other developments and noted that she was never convinced that water drainage onto Jackson Street was going to be controlled.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the Commission always tries to balance the interests of the residents with that of the applicant.  The applicant offered to hook up many of the existing houses on Sylvan to sewer and water.  Commissioner Armstrong asked every resident who spoke at the public hearing that could have benefited from sewer and water connections offered by the developer at no cost to the homeowners and every resident stated clearly that they were not interested in sewer and water connections and did not view those items as a benefit.
Ms. Keith commented that the site is congested leaving little flexibility for open space for kids to play; the yards are small.  

Ms. Ladouceur commented that the open space was unusable land located at the entrance to the site.

Mr. Gentile commented that school buses are one of his biggest concerns, as they cannot access the site and many children would have to travel a distance to make their way to Stevens Street and that is not safe.
Ms. Keith commented that due to the distance for the school bus, parents would be driving and parking on the road waiting for bus pickup and drop off.
Mr. Gentile commented that the AHOZ Regulation does not mention open space and other various things that would fall into the underlying zone requirements.  The AHOZ Regulation should be revisited to make things clear.

Mr. Peck reiterated that the residents’ petition determined to be valid requires five (5) votes in the affirmative for approval.  He explained that although members may or may not be leaning towards voting for an approval tonight, the Town Attorney has offered to come to the next meeting, or possibly come to a special meeting, to answer any legal questions the Commission may have prior to voting.  Mr. Peck confirmed that the Town Attorney has reviewed both motions (approval and denial) contained in his memo to the Commission dated January 29, 2018. 
Ms. Keith noted that it is the Commission’s consensus that the application is ready for a vote.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to deny App. #4848 subject to the language contained on Page 4 and 5 of Mr. Peck’s memo dated January 29, 2018, “Draft Motion for Denial”.  
App. #4848 -    Eyong and Shi Jung Kim, Edward Ferrigno, Whispering Woods Land Subdividers, LLC, and Gregory and Elizabeth Ferry, owners; Mannarino Builders, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 28-unit development, 73, 75, and 77 Sylvan Street and 17 Berta Lane, Parcels 4260073, 4260075, 4260077, and 1270017, located in R30 and R40 Zones
The Avon Planning and Zoning Commission received application #4848, as specified above. The application was been properly legally noticed as is required by law and process as stated below. 

The application for the referenced zone change was presented at public hearing sessions on November 14, 2017, and December 19, 2017. The Commission then discussed and deliberated on this matter on January 9, 2018, and January 30, 2018. All written information submitted and all testimony submitted by both the applicant and all residents was reviewed in detail and carefully considered, as is required by Connecticut Law in such matters.

Based on its consideration of all above referenced materials and testimony received at the public hearings, the Commission makes the following findings:

1. While not determinative, the application is determined to not be in compliance with the 2016 Avon POCD as to areas where increased density of development would be appropriate. 

2. The application is determined to be too dense for the subject location in the established single family residential neighborhood. 

3. A question remains as to the safety of the required vehicular stopping sight distances at the intersection of Arch Road and Sylvan Street based on information submitted to the Commission.

4. The safety of access to the development is not assured as the development does not have 2 means of emergency vehicular access. 

5. The development may not be able to comply with all applicable subdivision regulations, if and when such an application was made.

6. Testimony at the public hearing indicated that the abutting property, a cemetery, already has a storm water problem. There is no certainty that the proposed development would not make the existing water problem worse.

7. The plan submitted showed that a significant portion of the subject property would be clear cut of existing vegetation. The Commission does not find the plan to replant landscaping to be acceptable, thus creating an undesirable adverse impact on abutting neighboring properties.

8. The Commission notes that the proposed sewer line collector installation in Sylvan Street is not wanted by the affected abutting property owners. Thus there is no need to propose or install such a sewer line.

9. The Commission also notes the existing hills and bends in existing Sylvan Street to be inappropriate for the proposed development density. 

The motion for denial was seconded by Mrs. Primeau, receiving approval from Messrs. Ladouceur and Gentile and Mesdames Primeau, Keith, Harrop, and Preysner.  Ms. Levin abstained.
OTHER BUSINESS

Status update of Village Center Plans 
Mr. Peck explained that a meeting is scheduled for February 9 with the development team to discuss preparation of the initial site plans.  
Attorney Robert Meyers reported that a meeting took place today with the development team and the MDC.  He noted that it was unanimously agreed that encroachment permits would be submitted at the same time as applications are submitted to this Commission, which is scheduled for May 2018.
Discussion of Medical Marijuana Statutes and possible Regulations
Mr. Peck explained that in 2013 the State of CT passed legislation relative to medical marijuana.  The Commission briefly discussed, in 2013, creating regulations for dispensary facilities as well as production facilities but nothing was done.  He further explained that the CT Department of Consumer Protection has issued requests for application for a number (3 to 10) of preferred dispensary locations; drug stores that provide legal medical marijuana for people that have prescriptions.  He noted that very recently an Avon resident asked if regulations for dispensary facilities have been created.  There are currently nine (9) dispensary facilities in the State so there are between three (3) and ten (10) additional facilities that CT is considering.  Mr. Peck noted that there are some towns in CT that do have regulations to allow dispensaries but some towns don’t have any special regulations because their position is that anyone with a prescription can go to a drugstore and get any type of drugs, such that there is no difference for medical marijuana.  The Town of Canton has special regulations relative to dispensaries but there are no dispensaries located there because no one has applied.  Applicants must meet/satisfy both State and local regulations.  
Ms. Keith commented that during conversations held by the Commission in 2013, it was generally felt that dispensing would be done via pharmacies but if independent dispensing was proposed that industrial areas would be best so as not to conflict with schools.  She noted that growing facilities, if considered, should also be located in an industrial zone.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that conventional pharmacies (CVS, Rite Aid) will not dispense medical marijuana; a separate facility is needed.   The person that would operate this separate facility would have to be a registered pharmacist.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that marijuana is only currently available for medicinal purposes in the State of CT; there is no opportunity for recreational uses at this time.  The State of CT has some of the most stringent requirements in the entire country relative to these facilities (security requirements, setup, staffing).  The Town of Simsbury has one of the first four (4) production facilities in the State; few people in Simsbury even know its location.   He clarified that State law mandates that growing must be done at controlled indoor facilities and is not allowed outside.
Ms. Keith voiced her opinion that Avon needs to develop regulations.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Peck confirmed that currently there is no zone in Avon where this type of facility would be permitted.  For example, if the industrial zone was chosen the use would have to be inserted (the Zoning Regulations would have to be modified).  He explained that most likely the use would require a special exception permit and have other requirements (i.e., not near schools).  He further explained that if standards/criteria are set forth in the special exception regulations and someone applies for a special exception/permit use and they meet all the standards/requirements, the permit should be granted.  He pointed out/clarified that it is not a completely discretionary process, adding that he doesn’t want anyone to be misled (i.e., the Commission doesn’t like the location chosen or the person applying).  If the standards of the special exception are met without question, an application should be granted.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that maps could be created/provided with the regulations to show the allowable zones as well as sites that would be eliminated due to their proximity to schools or churches.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that growers and dispensaries are two (2) totally separate operations/facilities.   He also explained that a grower cannot become a dispenser under current CT State law.   The State made the requirements strict to ensure that growers and dispensers are kept separate.
Ms. Keith indicated that the Commission appears in agreement asking Mr. Peck to draft regulations.  Mr. Peck noted his understanding.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it would be good to look at what other states have done (i.e., started off as medicinal then switched to recreational) so Avon doesn’t get stuck with a medicinal dispensary that can be automatically converted to a recreational dispensary should the State change the laws. 
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and explained that he will be talking to the Town Attorney when drafting the regulations.
Ms. Keith noted her agreement with Mr. Ladouceur, noting that the State of Oregon would be a good example of regulations to review.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the law changes from State to State due to conflicts with Federal law; there are no model regulations.

Mr. Peck stated that he will be drafting the regulations quickly, to allow the aforementioned Town resident, who is a registered pharmacist, to be able to apply to the State in time.
Ms. Preysner noted her concerns with chosen locations such that there needs to be balance between commercial locations that have a lot of pedestrians versus very remote locations that are very isolated.   She noted that security is a concern.
Mr. Peck noted his agreement on the importance of the location.   and pointed out individuals that have been prescribed and need medicinal marijuana already have enough concerns such that making the location reasonably accommodating seems like a good idea.  He commented that the Commission could visit some of the existing facilities in CT (Bristol, Bethel, Milford, and Hartford).
In response to comments/concerns from the audience, Ms. Keith confirmed that regulation adoption requires a public hearing.

Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like to place a one-year moratorium on the AHOZ Regulation so that it could be reviewed for modifications/clarifications before any future applications are received. 

Mr. Peck noted, for the record, that the Bailey Road application is a pending AHOZ project.  He explained that moratoriums are typically legally upheld for six (6) to nine (9) months, adding that he’s not sure we could get away with one year but added that he will speak with the Town Attorney.  He further explained that the reason that the AHOZ Regulation was created in the first place was to offer a compromise to the existing 8-30g. He clarified that a moratorium on the AHOZ Regulations has no impact on 8-30g applications.     
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck indicated that he believes Avon has had two (2) 8-30g applications in the past (before AHOZ existed) adding that he doesn’t know if they were controversial at the time.  He stated that §8-30g was adopted in 1989 or 1990.
Mr. Peck commented that the POCD has a number of properties listed where density could be increased.  It was suggested during the public the hearing that all those properties be looked at to determine which ones would be appropriate for higher density.  He indicated that it is very likely that the same response would be received by individuals living in any of the aforementioned properties (POCD) should an application be received.  He noted that it has been his experience over many years that the larger the piece of land the more units that will be realized.  Avon is relatively small with about 7,200 housing units in total pointing out that it is not always a good idea to look at large tracts of land because developments of 75 to 100 units is significant and  potentially quite impactful to the area.  He noted that the AHOZ Regulation is very different from the IHZ (Incentive Housing Zone) 8-30g, where there are basically no rules.  He also explained that a moratorium requires a regulation change and a public hearing is required.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS
This item was tabled to the next meeting, scheduled for February 20.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:15pm.

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC

Planning and Community Development
